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Dear Chatterbox Readers,  
 

When I first asked my friends and family 
for assistance with my plan to go out to 
Haiti and spend a couple of months work-
ing there with the voluntary disaster relief 
organization HODR (see www.hodr.org) 
- I did not have a definite travel plan; 
since the authorities there were control-
ling the rescue and search plan plus con-
trolling looting etc. The position now calls 
for much speed – there is so much to do 
before the monsoon season comes in May.  
 

At the time of writing, my flight is now 
booked for 24 March and returning 
approx end May / June. I will be joining a 
team of 100 volunteers to help in the af-
termath of the disaster. Our primary role 
will be to help rebuild people’s lives by 
providing them with buildings to live in, 
clearing roads for transportation, setting 
up clean drinking water, clearing debris 
etc. All volunteers live in rough shelters 
or make-shift tents, eat local food and 
work extremely hard, 6 days a week. 
 

I need to fund my flights to and from 
Haiti – that’s where your support comes 
in.  I am asking you all to help contribute 
to the cost of my flights only.  
 
Dad has set up an account – details below 
– administered at no charge, by him. All 
your donations will be used to fund my 
flights with any extra given to support the 
work of HODR on the ground.  

All donations will be logged and trans-
parent.   I very much appreciate the 
contributions received so far – just over 
half way there – your generosity will be 
rewarded through my efforts out there. 
To those of you thinking about support 
please do not hesitate and remember 
every little helps.  
 

My outbound flight is booked and paid 
for but I’m still collecting for my return 
flight home in June.    Meanwhile I am 
getting all the necessary inoculations 
and trying to fill my pack list – which 
includes taking my own tent to live in 
for the 2 months out there.  
 

I intend to keep you all informed of my 
efforts and progress in Leogane - a big 
town in Haiti, which was completely 
destroyed. (Just Google HODR for cur-
rent situation.) 
 

Please send your contributions - cash, 
cheque or by direct bank transfer to… 

 Sort Code:  83-26-22  
Account No: 00282480  

Account Name; R T Williamson 
See also my collecting can in our local 
Post Office.   Thank you all for your 
help and support. 
 

Simon Williamson 
12 McConnell Road, Lochwinnoch, 

PA12 4EB 
 

E-mail:  rtwloch@aol.com      
Mobile No: 07716 012134 

SIMON VOLUNTEERS 
FOR HAITI 

Local man, Simon Williamson, flew out to 
Haiti at the end of March to join the organi-
sation Hands on Disaster Relief (HODR) 
for 2 months, to help rebuild the town of 
Leogane; a town completely destroyed by 
the recent earthquake. 



Councillor Arthur’s  
Report 

 
Following the Public Consultation Meet-
ing back on Wednesday 22nd April 2009, 
two Speed Activated Signs were installed 
in the Johnshill area to promote safer driv-
ing and to record the speed of traffic. It 
was agreed at the meeting to review the 
impact of these signs over a 6 month pe-
riod from the date of their activation. The 
locations for speed activated signs were 
selected by the traffic section of Ren-
frewshire Council after much considera-
tion relating to properties, footway width, 
accesses etc. 
 
Speed measurement was carried out for 
both northbound (going up the hill) and 
southbound traffic (going down the hill). 
For northbound traffic the 24 hour daily 
traffic flow before activation was 1598 
vehicles with an average speed of 29.2 
mph and after activation it was 1402 vehi-
cles with an average speed of 28.2 mph. 
For southbound before activation it was 
1513 vehicles with an average speed of 
28.0 mph and after activation it was 1378 
vehicles with an average speed of 27.1 
mph. The reduction is only 1 mph how-
ever any reduction in speed within a 30 
mph limit is considered to be significant. 
 
The Lochwinnoch Partnership recently 
consulted the residents of Johnshill for 
their views on how effective they thought 
that the signs have been. The majority of 
residents thought that the signs have 
helped to reduce vehicle speeds although 
some residents would like to see more 
measures introduced.  The traffic section 
of Renfrewshire Council have decided to 
keep the signs on the Johnshill for a fur-
ther 6 months however the sign that is 
situated at Crawfurds View will possibly 
be moved further north towards the top of 
the Johnshill.  If you would like to make 
comment then either contact the Partner-
ship through me or by e-mail to:  
lochpartnership@btinternet.com  

Pawsitive Action Days 

Pawsitive Action is in the process of 
starting up a dog charity and we are vol-
untarily putting together a few commu-
nity events with the support of our Re-
gional Parks, Muirshiel Centre and Cas-
tle Semple and the RSPB. We are mem-
bers of the Scottish Canine Consultative 
Council (S.C.C.C.) and, in the future, 
we will be starting up our own Dog 
Management and Training Centre.    
 
We are bringing Educational Aware-
ness about The Outdoor Access Code 
and Dog Fouling issues to the public 

on the following days.  
 
Sunday 4th April, from 10am-3pm 

at Muirshiel Visitor Centre,  
Clyde Muirshiel Regional Park. 

Saturday 24th April , from 10am-
3pm at RSPB Centre and  

Castle Semple Visitor Centres, 
Lochwinnoch 

Sunday 9th May, from 11am-3pm 
at Locherwood Park  

(Car park on the B786 Lochwinnoch
-Kilmacolm Road.) 

 
It is our aim to encourage and support 
dog owners to become responsible and 
to provide them with correct and up-
dated information regarding dog man-
agement.  
We are hoping to attract dogs and their 
family pack to come and enjoy a day of 
fun.  There will be people in attendance 
on the day, who are experts in their 
fields and who will give updated and 
correct information regarding dog own-
ership, laws, health and training.  
 
VOLUNTEERS NEEDED:  If you have 
any time to spare and would like to help 
bring awareness to the Outdoor Ac-
cess Code and Dog Fouling issues 
that affect us, in and around the area, 
please contact us.   
 

website:  www.k9chat.co.uk 
Tel:  01505 842885 

In addition to our Annual Summer Foot-
ball Camp, an Easter Football Camp run 
by St.Mirren community coaches will 
take place at Viewfield Rovers football 
ground over 5 days from Monday 12th 
through to Friday 16th April for children 
from 4 to 12 years. There will be three 
age groups, 4 to 6, 7 to 9 and 10 to 12. 
Times are from 9:30am to 12:30pm for 
all age groups at a cost of £29.99. If 
there is a demand the 10 to 12 age group 
will run to 2:30pm but this would incur 
an increase in cost to £44.99. All those 
taking part will get a gift pack and tick-
ets to a St.Mirren match. For further 
details contact Robert Campbell on 
07896 235814. Flyers will be distributed 
via the school and there are also a few 
posters around the village. 
 

Congratulations to Lochwinnoch’s 
Vicky Lee, who was recently crowned 
Scotland’s next top entrepreneur by 
beating off stiff competition to scoop 
first prize in the Bright Business Idea 
competition. 
 

Within Renfrewshire there is a multi-
agency supported, ‘Care and Repair’ 
service for those aged 60 and over who 
require small repairs carried out in their 
home. This service is available to coun-
cil, housing association and private ten-
ants. The aim of the service is to help 
people who cannot afford the cost of 
small repairs around the home or find it 
difficult to get someone to carry out 
minor work. The work takes in small 
repairs such as broken shelves, minor 
internal joinery repairs, replacement of 
locks, hinges, letterboxes, tap washers 
and light bulbs. For assistance, advice 
and further details phone Care and Re-
pair Renfrewshire on 0141 812 4111. 
 

My next Surgery is on Saturday 17th 
April but there is no need to wait for a 
Surgery if you require my help, you can 
contact me on 843507 or email me at 
cllr.david.arthur@renfrewshire.gov.uk 
and we can agree a time when we can 
meet. 

Councillor David Arthur 

 
     Support your local hardware store.   

We stock hardware, electrical, plumbing, paint sundries, gardening and fancy 
goods.   Mobile phone top-ups.   Competitive prices, FREE local deliveries.   

All major credit cards accepted. 
 

ONIONS & SHALLOT SETS NOW IN!  SEED POTATOES - Limited Stock.   
RANGE OF HAND-MADE GREETINGS CARDS,   

CARPET CLEANING MACHINE FOR HIRE 
       

86 Main Street, Kilbirnie, KA25 7AA    Tel/Fax: 01505 682125 
    OPEN  -  Monday, Tuesday, Thursday & Friday  from 9am-1pm   &   2.15-5.15pm 

OPEN  -   Wednesday & Saturday From 9am -1pm. 

 



Lochwinnoch Historical Society 
 
The March meeting, featuring Vanessa Collingridge, went 
very well with a good turnout. She is such an accomplished, 
enthusiastic speaker and her powerpoint presentation on 
Captain Cook was as interesting as we had expected it to be. 
Many of us will have learned a lot from her research on this 
subject.  
 
The Motor Neurone Society will benefit from proceeds and 
from the sale of books Vanessa had brought. We thank her 
very much for coming along and giving us a very enjoyable 
evening. 
  
The final meeting for this year  2009 - 2010 takes place on 
Thursday 15th April at 7.30pm in the Parish Church Guild 
Room. Our guest speaker is Alastair Dinsmor from The 
Glasgow Police Heritage Society. His talk is  "The History of 
the Glasgow Police from 1779 - 1995". 
 
Visitors welcome as usual at £2 to include tea/coffee cake 
and biscuits. 
 
The syllabus for 2010 - 2011 is in preparation and the ses-
sion will begin on Thursday 16th September. 
 
Gordon Nicholl 842632 

STEAM LOCOMOTIVESTEAM LOCOMOTIVESTEAM LOCOMOTIVESTEAM LOCOMOTIVE    
 

Revisit the past …… 
 

On Saturday 10th April, Black 5 No. 44871 Steam Locomo-
tive “The Great Britain III” Railtour is due to pass through 
Lochwinnoch Station on a chartered trip at 10.29am and 
returns at 8.30pm. 
 

This type of locomotive was used on the Glasgow/Largs/
Ayr line in the 1950’s and 1960’s. 
 

Please note:  This train will not be stopping and, therefore, 
going at speed.  Please make sure that you stand well back 
from the platform edge. 

Renfrewshire Council  
Draft Programme 2010/2011  

for Road Infrastructure Works 
 
A one year draft programme of road and footway works 
has been prepared, based on the level of revenue and capi-
tal funding in the 2010/2011 budget (£4.3 million).  A 
number of projects have been carried forward from 
2009/2010.  The programme will be adjusted to take ac-
count of any increases in the cost of materials, etc.  It 
should be noted that inclusion in the lists does not neces-
sarily indicate that the full length of road or footway at 
that location will be reconstructed.  It should also be noted 
that the programme may be affected by emergency works. 
 
Following on from Renfrewshire-wide road inspections, a 
prioritised programme has been prepared taking account 
of - 
Carriageways  The programme will be prioritised - arterial 
carriageways, principal distributors in urban areas, urgent 
residential, rural connections/accident locations and 
claims (location/frequency). 
  
Footways  Programme will be prioritised as follows - 
Town centres, Phase II principal routes (schools, shops, 
routes used heavily by elderly/disabled), urgent residen-
tial, claims (location/frequency) and remote footpaths. 
 
Street Lighting Works - Prioritised programme, based on 
the extent of deterioration of columns and cabling. 
 
In addition to the above programme, £1 million has been allo-
cated within the revenue budget for road repair patching works.  
These works will be identified and prioritised on the basis of the 
Roads Inspectors’ knowledge of the condition of the road net-
work.  In addition, a one-off award of £1.3 million has also been 
allocated to specifically address damage caused by the recent 
severe weather.  The works to be undertaken under this budget 
come under the “additional machine patching” programme. 
 
The condition of many unclassified rural roads has deteriorated 
in recent years and funding has been allocated to a number of 
these at critical locations. 
 
Listed below is the draft programme of works for 2010/2011 in 
the Lochwinnoch area. 
 

Capital Resurfacing Programme 
A760 Kilbirnie Road (at Newfaulds Farm) and  
(Part) resurfacing at Stepends Road, Lochwinnoch 
 
Additional Machine Patching Programme 
Part of Calder Street, Lochwinnoch  
Newton of Bar, Lochwinnoch, and 
Kerse Road, Lochwinnoch 
 
Pre-patching for 2011/2012 Surface Dressing 
Calderglen Road, Lochwinnoch 

 
Source:  Report by Director of Planning and Transport, 
Renfrewshire Council.    March 2010 



Hi. We are p3 and we have news for you.  

We hope you enjoyed reading about the adventures of p3. 

 
In Primary 3 we have been learning all about the rainforest. We planned 
our own topic and decided which activities we would like to do. We have 
done lots of research and writing. We have enjoyed working in co-
operative learning groups and have learnt more than we would have 
working on our own. We enjoyed a day out at Amazonia where we got 
the chance to hold some exotic animals including a tarantula and a snake. 
We have turned our classroom into a rainforest and shared our learning 
with parents and other pupils. 
 

Here are some of the things we have learnt. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Amazonia   
by Struan McCamley 
 

On Wednesday 10th February, Primary 3 went to Amazonia, Scot-
land’s Indoor Rainforest.  We went so that we could find out more 
about our topic. When we were there the first thing we did was go 
into a wee room. The man took out a snake. The snake was called 
Chas. Then he took out a tarantula. We put some glasses on. If you 
didn’t and you were annoying it, it would rub spikes that could go 
into your eyes. Then we went to see the Kinkajou and he said the 
kinkajou needs big eyes to see in the dark. If he didn’t he wouldn’t 
see.  Then we went to see the caiman. It stood very still to catch its 
prey.    I thought Amazonia was great. 

 

Rainforest CreaturesRainforest CreaturesRainforest CreaturesRainforest Creatures    
 
Macaws  
By Sarah McDermott 
 

Macaws are intelligent animals. They eat with their feet. They live in holes in 
the trees. They are found in the canopy and the emergent layer. They have a 
very strong grip. Macaws are 3 feet tall. They are the largest parrots in the 
world. 
 
Boa Constrictors 
By Matthew Law 
 

Boa constrictors can grow up to 16 feet long. Boas are very popular for pets. 
They eat birds and small mammals. They swallow them whole.  
 
Black Scorpions 
By Harry Orr 
 

The Black Scorpion has two claws at the front. At the back of the scorpion is 
a poisonous tail. A scorpion is a nocturnal animal. They eat insects. They can 
carry 15 babies at the same time. 
 
Trees Cut Down for Cash  
By Tom Penny 
 

Rainforests all over the Earth are being cut down by timber barons. They are making roads for trucks. The men in the trucks hunt ani-
mals to eat. Then they burn the land to make farm land but it doesn’t work and the rain washes all the soil away. It is bad. Please help 
the rainforest. It gives us oxygen, food and fruit. Some animals might become extinct. Did you know that some humans live in the rain-
forest? 



Lazy Sunday afternoon?   
Not any more - Now & Then is open.  

 
We know that you work hard all week and need Sundays  to catch up  

with those necessities of life - like shopping and relaxation.  
That’s why we are now open every Sunday from 12-4. 

 
So give the mall a miss, wander into the village and  have a leisurely look  

in Now & Then for that wedding, birthday or anniver sary present –  
or buy a gift from you to you. 

 
Whether it’s a splurge, a minding, a last minute pr esent for a kid’s birthday party  

or a card from our huge selection, we are on hand t o help.   
 

Good stock, good prices and friendly local service.   
 
 
 
 

 
Gifts  Cards  Jewellery  Leather  Home 

8 Church Street, Lochwinnoch 01505 843311 
Open 9-5 Monday-Saturday. Sundays 12-4  

The Semple TrailThe Semple TrailThe Semple TrailThe Semple Trail    
  
Plans for the walk around the Semple 
Trail on Monday 31st May are 
progressing well.  
 

As part of the GO Renfrewshire 2010 
festival we hope that many will join us 
on what will be the first full circuit of 
the Trail.  
 

It will be an opportunity to view Castle 
Semple Loch from the high ground 
above Howwood as the walk passes 
Bowfield, then crosses the Linister 
Burn and proceeds past Earlshill and 
on towards Newton of Beltrees. The 
majority of the walk is along the core 
path network set up by Renfrewshire 
Council.  
 

So make a date in your diary and be 
sure to join us on the Bank Holiday 
Monday, 31st May. 
 

Further details can be obtained fr0m 
David Fowles Tel:  01505 844865, or 
Joyce Reid on Tel:  01505 842803.  

Vanda’s Mobile HairdressingVanda’s Mobile HairdressingVanda’s Mobile HairdressingVanda’s Mobile Hairdressing    
       Ladies and Gents. 

 

LOCHWINNOCH, BEITH, 
KILBIRNIE and HOWWOOD 

 
 

25 years’ hairdressing experience  
Book now for an appointment. 

Tel:  01505 842329Tel:  01505 842329Tel:  01505 842329Tel:  01505 842329 

ARTHRITIS RESEARCH UK 
 

Coffee Morning 
 

Saturday 17th April 
10am—12 noon 

 
McKillop Institute 

Usual Stalls 
Tickets £1.50 

WELL DONE RONNIE ! WELL DONE RONNIE ! WELL DONE RONNIE ! WELL DONE RONNIE !     
    
He can talk the hind legs off a 
donkey but he ACTS as well. 
 

A horrible snowy Wednesday 
afternoon,  a knock at the 
door - Who’s there?    Ronnie.   
“Do you need any messages” 
he says. 
 

A volunteer is worth ten 
pressed men and he is an ex-
cellent example for the Boys 
Brigade, which he has served 
for so long. 
 

Thank you very much for 
your thoughtfulness Ronnie 
Brown.  Your action is very 
much appreciated. 

Margaret McLeodMargaret McLeodMargaret McLeodMargaret McLeod    
Harvey TerraceHarvey TerraceHarvey TerraceHarvey Terrace 

Energy Assistance  
Package 

 
My name is Kara Mackay and I am an 
outreach worker for Energy Saving 
Scotland Advice Centre funded by the 
Energy Saving Trust, one of the leading 
UK agencies promoting the reduction of 
carbon emissions.  Our role is to provide 
free and impartial energy efficiency ad-
vice to householders across west, central 
Scotland. 
 

As an outreach worker, my role is to offer 
the above advice to anyone who requires 
it, saving them money and reducing car-
bon emissions. 
 

An Energy Assistance Package has been 
introduced which offers support and 
advice to those who have concerns about 
fuel bills and who are finding their homes 
hard to heat.  This package is funded by 
the Scottish Government and delivered 
through our centre in partnership with 
other advice providers and energy  
companies. 
 

I am contacting you to offer our free ser-
vice at group events or surgeries that your 
organisation may be holding.  I  would be 
grateful if you could let me know if you 
would be interested in having  me  at-
tend  such  an event for your organisation 
now or in the near future.  Please feel free 
to contact   me   either   by   email at:  
kara_mackay@thewisegroup.co.uk   
or  by telephone at:  0141 552 0799 to 
discuss this further  or  to  arrange  a 
meeting where I will answer any questions 
you may have. 
 

I look forward to hearing from you. Thank 
you for your time. 
 

Kara Mackay 
Outreach Worker 
Energy Saving Scotland Advice Centre 
The Wise Group, 1212 Edinburgh 
Road, GLASGOW G33 4EJ  
 

Source:  Renfrewshire Council  
Community Council Liaison Officer 



LOCHWINNOCH 
SWRI 

 
At the March meeting, after the 
AGM, Mr Stan Sarsfield from 
Mauchline  Museum gave a very 
interesting talk on the history and 
making of  Mauchline Ware, which 
was accompanied by a PowerPoint 
presentation showing the beautifully 
decorated boxes and other items of 
Mauchline Ware. 
 

Competition winners were: 
 

  Melting Moments 
  1  M McFadyen     
  2  P Matthews      
  3  L Benzie 
 

  Easter Card 
  1  R Gould              
  2  E Richmond     
  3  L  Benzie 

 
The Anne Wallace Competition  

for shortbread was won by  
E Richmond. 

 
The last event of this session is a  
Social Evening for members on   
Wednesday 21 April at 7.30pm  

in the McKillop Hall.  

From the  
Parish Church 

 
The best things in life are free 

look I’ll give ’em to the birds and bees 
I want money (that’s what I want). 

Yeah, that’s what I want (oh yeah, that’s 
what I want), 

that’s what I want, oh yeah (that’s what I 
want), 

that’s what I want (oh yeah, that’s what I 
want). 

(Gordy/Bradford)  
 
We all know the saying, “money can’t 
buy you happiness, but it helps!” Well 
perhaps it does more than help, be-
cause according to a report I heard on 
the radio this week, money can make 
you happy! But only if you have more 
of it than your neighbours. Sociolo-
gists in the United States (“Where 
else?” I hear you ask), have discovered 
that those of us who are able to “keep 
up with the Joneses”, or even overtake 
them, are happier than those less well 
off people of the same age. Surely hap-
piness based on money is transitory – 
for what happens when the Joneses 
overtake us? Are human beings so 
fickle that we cannot enjoy our lives 
for what they are, without comparing 
them to others’ lives? 
 
I was discussing this research with a 
friend who hypothesised that compar-
ing our income levels with others may 
bring financial security and it was this 
security that led to happiness. Sadly 
that is not backed up by the research-
ers who argue that people measure 
success by income levels. I was sur-
prised to hear that. Perhaps it is true 
in the United States, but I hope it is 
not true in Scotland, for I believe that 
in this country, our happiness de-
pends on the well being of those 
around us, as well as our own situa-
tion. How can I be happy if my 
neighbour is suffering? I also consider 
happiness to be something that comes 
from within – a state of mind that can 
depend on how we view the world. 
Some people will always see a glass 
that is half empty, while others are 
blessed to have a glass that is half full.  
 
All of which begs the question, “What 
is happiness?”   According to my dic-
tionary a person is happy when they 
“feel or show pleasure, contentment or 
joy”.  The important word for me is 
“contentment”. I have always under-
stood contentment to be something 
deeper than happiness, almost a way 
of life.   If one is content with life, then 
happiness will follow;  if, however, 

I am always striving for what is be-
yond reach, or to keep up with the 
Joneses, then I will never be content 
and probably never happy either.  
 
By the time you read this, we will be 
approaching Easter. I was privileged 
to be sharing some thoughts about 
Easter with Primary 4. I asked them 
what Easter meant to them and 
among the expected answers of 
“Easter eggs” were some profound 
answers such as “death” and “new 
life”. We had a discussion about how 
we can only arrive at Easter Sunday by 
walking through the darkness of Good 
Friday and we talked about why Jesus 
had to die. We noted that in fact Jesus 
did not need to die. Jesus could have 
walked away from his path at any 
time. The charges made against him 
were lies and exaggeration, a twisting 
of the truth at best. Pilate was desper-
ate to find a way to release Jesus. Yet 
Jesus faced his death calmly. I would 
argue that he faced his death with con-
tentment, knowing that he was fulfill-
ing his destiny. I am not suggesting 
that Jesus did not feel pain or fear. We 
know that on the night before he died, 
he prayed for the cup to pass him by. 
Yet at the end of his prayer he uttered 
the well known words, “yet, not my 
will but yours be done.” Jesus’ con-
tentment, even in the face of death, 
came from knowing that he was doing 
God’s will. 
 
Christians will verify that contentment 
comes, not from money, rather from 
knowing they try to follow God’s will 
in their lives, to love one another. Yet 
surely trying to follow God’s will is 
setting ourselves up for a fall? Who 
could possibly manage to truly love 
other people in a selfless way, all the 
time? The answer is only one person – 
Jesus Christ.  
 
Which brings us back to why Jesus 
died – not to fulfil the blood-thirst of 
man, but to show us the enormity of 
God’s love and to prove that we are 
forgiven when we fail. And, friends, 
knowing that I am loved and forgiven, 
brings me a deep contentment, that 
has nothing to do with money. 
 
However you choose to celebrate 
Easter this year, I pray you are blessed 
with a deep sense of contentment that 
overflows into happiness – no matter 
how much you, or your neighbour, 
earn! 

Yours,  
 
 
 

Rev. Christine Murdoch 

Q J Quinn & son 
Memorials 
Personal Service & Quality 

Guaranteed 

 New Memorials 
 

 Additional Inscriptions 
 

 Cleaning & Renovations 
 

42 MAIN STREET  
KILBIRNIE 

Please Call 01505 68 5455 
Mon & Fri 10am-5pm 
 Tue-Thur 10am-2pm  

Sat 10am—1pm 

SALE ITEMS ALWAYS IN STOCK 



Beith Arts Guild Sunday ConcertsBeith Arts Guild Sunday ConcertsBeith Arts Guild Sunday ConcertsBeith Arts Guild Sunday Concerts    
Come and join us on Sunday 25th April 

at 2.30pm in Beith Community Centre, King’s Road, Beith 
 
The last concert of the season will be a light-hearted occasion  :  Gordon Mabbott and 
the Sound of Music singers will entertain us with a programme of songs from the shows,  
some old, some new,  but all popular songs that we love to hear again. All are invited to 
join the audience for this,  the final concert of our very successful 45th season.  Admis-
sion for adults is £8, Concessions £6, students and children £1. 
 

Another important event coming soon our Annual Art Exhibition ,  which will run from 
Monday, 31st May until Sunday, 6th June at the Beith Community Centre.   
 
This will show paintings, craftwork and photographs by many local amateur artists, and 
is well worth a visit.  More details are on our website, including how to enter items for 
the show.  Almost all items will be for sale, so mark down the dates now - you will be 
amazed at the artistic talent in our local area. 

website: www.beitharts.org  

SAVE YOUR SAVE YOUR SAVE YOUR SAVE YOUR     
REGIONAL PARKREGIONAL PARKREGIONAL PARKREGIONAL PARK    
www.saveyourregionalpark.com 

 
Good news - Kaim Hill, Fairlie The 
developer has decided not to appeal the 
windfarm application being turned down 
by North Ayrshire Council. 
 
Great news - Kenneth Gibson MSP 
for Cunningham North has achieved the 
backing of 18 MSPs for his “Protecting 
Scotland’s Regional Parks” Bill.   
As reported previously, the first Parlia-
mentary debate will take place in 
May/June of this year and, if the Bill is 
taken forward, it will be allocated to a 
committee to prepare the wording of the 
Bill, ready for debate in Parliament in the 
Autumn.  If all goes well in the debate, 
this Bill could be ratified early in 2011. 
 
Excellent news - Final Radar Feasi-
bility Study - February 2010.  Readers 
will recall that there has been consid-
erable concern about the detrimental 
effect of proposed windfarms in Clyde 
Muirshiel Regional Park on the safety 
of radar systems at both Glasgow and 
Prestwick Airports. 
 

Briefly, Glasgow Airport had advised 
that the effect of Wardlaw Wood 
windfarm had been worse than they 
had anticipated and they had to divert 
planes around the area to avoid them 
entering the ‘hole’ in the radar cover-
age.  Prestwick Airport had objected 
to Kelburn, but withdrew their objec-
tion after altering their procedures.  
Early in 2009, a group was set up to 
investigate the potential of ‘blanking/ 
infill’, i.e. replacing radar data, lost 
due to blanking out turbine clutter, 
with data (infill) from other unaffected 
radar.   Around 2,545 turbines, spread 
between 154 developments were iden-
tified within the area of interest for 
this study. 
 

In conclusion, it is currently, techni-
cally, not possible to mitigate against 
radar disruption for a few windfarm 
developments, including Wings Law, 
Waterhead Moor and Kaim Hill wind-
farms.    This will result in continued 
objections to these applications by the 
National Air Traffic Services on be-
half of the airports.  You can read the 
full 79-page document at -  

http://www. scotland.gov.uk/ 
resource/doc/917/0094738.pdf 

RCVS  
Stronger Communities 

Stronger Communities is a new collabora-
tive initiative offering 3 ways for groups 
to access the knowledge and skills they 
need to make a lasting difference for their 
communities. 
 
They will support a small number of 
groups from across Scotland, covering a 
variety of different ideas or issues. 
They’re looking for four groups to start 
working with this year. 
 
 Their staff will work flexibly with you to 
facilitate discussion within your group, 
provide advice, and help you develop your 
skills and knowledge. A budget will be 
available to assist with the costs of re-
search, training or further learning, or to 
implement your action plan. 
 
Deadline for initial expressions of  
interest is:  Friday 30th April 2010. 
 

Further information: 
ocof@scottishcf.org 
 

Source:  Renfrewshire Council for 
Voluntary Services 

The People's Millions 
2010 

The competition, which Big Lottery 
Fund runs in partnership with ITV, 
has awarded nearly £22 million to 
388 projects across the UK over the 
past five years.  
 
These projects have provided oppor-
tunities for people to enjoy their lo-
cal area, whether indoors or out, and 
improve local facilities for all to en-
joy. 
 
This year £3.8 million has been set 
aside for the competition. We expect 
to make five awards of up to 
£50,000 (including VAT) in each of 
the 15 ITV regional news areas. 
 
Further information:  
Tel:  0870 240 2391  
 
Deadline: 14th May 2010 
 
Source:  Renfrewshire Council for 
Voluntary Services 



Lee McKinlay ………. Holistic Lee McKinlay ………. Holistic Lee McKinlay ………. Holistic Lee McKinlay ………. Holistic &  Beauty TherapiesBeauty TherapiesBeauty TherapiesBeauty Therapies    
    

Swedish Massage   Waxing 
Aromatherapy Massage  Eye Treatments 
Reflexology    Manicure 
Facials    Pedicure 

    

 A Mobile Service to promote Relaxation 
Gift Vouchers Available 

 

Telephone  07854 715625 

LOCHWINNOCH  
INTERNATIONAL AID and 

FAIRTRADE NEWS 
  
 
 
 
 
 
Fairtrade Fortnight and the Big Swap 
 
The local steering group was delighted with 
the positive response to the various events it 
organised during Fairtrade Fortnight, the 
annual campaign that raises awareness of 
why buying Fairtrade goods makes a differ-
ence to farmers and workers in parts of the 
world that are poorer than Scotland.  
 
The Junction, a major supplier of Fairtrade 
goods in the village, held a coffee morning 
which raised £24 to help subsidise the new 
Fairtrade mug, featured in last month's 
Chatterbox, that is still on sale for £2 at 
various outlets in the village. Another high-
light was the coffee tasting given by Ivan 
Minucci (see photo) when he introduced 
coffee lovers to the aroma and taste of some 
Fairtrade single origin coffees, available at 
the Junction.  Ivan is willing to repeat this 
type of event so please let him know if you 
are interested. 

Despite the poor weather, an enthusiastic 
Bowling Club audience loved the 1920’s 
style of Cuban music played by Quinteto 
Son al Son who helped us to raise £350 for 
the victims of the Haitian earthquake and 
included some Fairtrade goods in the raffle.   
 

In Lochwinnoch Primary School, everyone 
in the P6 and P6/5 classes learnt  that "It's 
not fair!" from a Traidcraft board game in 
which the class is divided into four develop-
ing country groups who had to deal with a 
'big buyer'. The groups quickly discovered 
that the trade  "agreements" were to the ad-
vantage of the big buyer and their attempts 
to purchase the new tap for their village, or 
to build a school were thwarted.   Working 
as a co-operative or trading with a Fairtrade 
organisation allowed the producers to earn 
money to save more quickly.  

We couldn't have Lochwinnoch children 
treated unfairly, so everyone got some 
chocolate before we finished.  Fairtrade 
chocolate, of course! There are many 
varieties to choose from but Divine Dark 
Mint and Divine Orange Milk were the 
favourites. 
 

The Farmers' Market at the Castle Sem-
ple Centre, on the final Sunday of the 
Fortnight, had us putting up our stall 
with local producers getting a fair price 
for their goods.  There were excellent 
chocolates at some other stalls also.  Our 
Traidcraft cookies were the favourite 
biscuit for many and we quickly ran 
out.  The rice from Malawi, the first 
fairly traded rice from Africa, sold well 
and we heard from children how good it 
is as it has been served by Renfrewshire 
schools and hospitals for the past year.  

  
Overall sales at the Farmers' Market 
seemed disappointing : high quality pro-
duce and a bit more expensive than the 
supermarket which we are unwilling to 
pay, or unable to pay in the economic 
tightness of the moment. Can we afford 
to NOT pay these fairer prices?   If local 
farmers go out of business are they not 
going to be relying on benefits? Like-
wise, the only way to make a livelihood 
possible for producers in developing 
countries is for us to choose Fairtrade 
when we buy exotic fruits as well as tea 
and coffee.  Visitors to the Centre during 
the Fortnight were able to see for them-
selves at an exhibition of photographs  

and information about the difference 
that Fairtrade is making to those in de-
veloping countries and the activities of 
the local campaign.  This moved to the 
RSPB Centre, where a Fairtrade coffee 
morning was held later in March.  

 
Moving the campaign forward 

 

 If you want to know where to buy Fair-
trade, copies of the latest Fairtrade 
Guide to Renfrewshire (produced by 
Renfrewshire Council) are available in 
the Library, Post Office and all of the 
Fairtrade outlets in the village.  
 
More folk have been supporting the 
Lochwinnoch Fairtrade campaign: nota-
bly the congregation at the Catholic 
Church that has decided to use the Fair-
trade recycled plastic mugs instead of 
disposable plastic ones. Over the fort-
night, the campaign group received de-
tailed feedback from the Fairtrade Foun-
dation in London on its successful re-
newal of Fairtrade status. This passed 
on 'very sincere congratulations and 
thanks to everyone who has put so much 
time, energy and creativity into making 
Fairtrade part of the village'. 
 

Fairtrade Fortnight again showed how much 
can be achieved by people working together 
to support a common cause.  
 
Thanks are due to Ivan and Jo Minucci at 
the Junction;  staff at Lochwinnoch Primary 
School; staff and volunteers at the RSPB 

Centre; staff at the Castle 
Semple Centre; the edi-
torial team at Chatterbox 
and, finally, to Pauline 
Moss from Renfrewshire 
Council for helping with 
our exhibition.  
 
If you wish to help the 
Fairtrade campaign in 
the future, please con-
tact Bob Turner on Tel:  
843068.  



Elderly Forum 
 

We had expected a visit from Garry Fraser Head of Ambulance Services Argyll 
and Clyde to our March meeting. However due to the month being a very busy 
one neither Garry nor a member of his team was able to come along.  We plan to 
have them along later in the year.   At the time of writing, we are looking for-
ward to welcoming Eileen MacLean head of Housing and Mark Canavan from 
the ASIST team to the meeting on Thursday, 25th March. 
 
This month's meeting is on Thursday 29th April at 1.30pm, following the lunch 
club.    This, our AGM, will finish with some wine and nibbles.   We also expect a 
visit from Sophie Bell Community Liaison Officer from Energy Saving Scotland 
who will tell us about the energy assistance package they offer. 
 
The Tbar continues to meet every Tuesday from 10am - 1pm.  
Remember this is open to all, it's not exclusive to the over 55s.   Tea/coffee and 
biscuits for 50p. Not bad! 
Next month we can announce the winner of  the Easter Bonnet Competition on 
Tuesday 30th, to be judged by Davie Arthur. 
 
The lunch club is proving to be popular with a crowd of regulars turning up every 
week for a tasty 2 course meal followed by tea/coffee & biscuits for only £2. 
It is on every Thursday lunch time.   Please be there for 11.45am.   It is just the 
one sitting.  
We are looking for volunteers to help with the lunch club.  Please call Reta on 
Tel:  842054.           
 
Forum Contact - Gordon Nicholl: 842632 

ROBERT RARITYROBERT RARITYROBERT RARITYROBERT RARITY    
FUNERAL SERVICES LtdFUNERAL SERVICES LtdFUNERAL SERVICES LtdFUNERAL SERVICES Ltd    

    
Garnock Valley 

Independent Funeral Service 
60 Main Street, Kilbirnie 

 
Family Owned, Family Run 

Now serving the whole of the 
Garnock Valley 

Bringing the independent 
choice back to the Valley 

 

The independent undertaker 
remains a family’s first choice, for 
a personal and more understanding 

service at your time of need. 
 

Why Pay To Cover Huge Overheads 
Independent Undertakers are up to 

20% less for Funeral Costs 
 

Tel:  01505 682 555 
60 Main Street, Kilbirnie 

 

E-mail:  robert@robertrarity.com 
Website www.largsfuneraldirector.com 

 

24 hr Personal Service 
Help and guidance 

with all arrangements 

 
Joinery: All including kitchens, 

bathrooms, flooring, tiling,  
garages, sheds, etc. 

Painting/Decorating/
Paperhanging. 

Fencing:  wooden and metal. 
Ornamental metalwork. 

Welding. 
Gardening/Landscaping. 
DIY Disasters put right. 

 

All jobs considered. 
FREE estimates/Best prices. 

 

Phone:  01505 682027 
Mobile:  07917 654857 

 

E-mail:  r-fleming@talktalk.net 

 New Lochwinnoch group starting-                       
 would you like to join us? 
 
   Contact the Elderly is a national charity which provides a life 
   line of support to lonely older people over the age of 75 who 
   live alone in their own home.   

 

Since 1965, we have provided much needed companionship to thousands of 
socially isolated older people, and now have over 380 groups nationwide. Our 
service is entirely free. 

We do this with the help of volunteer 
drivers, who collect one or two older 
guests once per month on a Sunday 
afternoon, and drive them to a volunteer 
host’s home, where the group meets for 
afternoon tea and friendship.   
 

On 9th May 2010, the brand new Loch-
winnoch Contact the Elderly group will 
be launched.  We are still urgently in 
need of one new driver who can commit 
once per month on a Sunday afternoon.  
Can you help us please? 
 

 
We also have several spaces in  
our group for guests – would you 
like to join us? 

 
Please get in touch with: 
 

Caroline Learmonth 
Contact the Elderly 
72 Mains Hill 
Erskine  PA8 7JD 
 
Tel: 0141 812 5744 
 

e-mail:  caro-
line.learmonth@contact-the-elderly.org.uk  



VILLAGE EVENT  
CALENDAR  

for 2010 
 
Lochwinnoch Post Office has a wall-
mounted calendar, where members 
of the public can enter details of 
forthcoming events.  

 

Please use this calendar to publicise 
your events and to avoid any clashes 
when planning dates to hold events. 

What’s On 
(Regular clubs, classes 

and local groups) 
 
• Healing and Creativity Work-

shops & Classes.    For details 
or to book a place, please Tel 
Becky:  0141 8816700 or Libby on: 
015105 842604.      

• Lochwinnoch Community 
Walks - Mondays (ex. Public 
Holidays), meet at 10.30 am at 
The McKillop Institute.  

 

• Lochwinnoch Playgroup - For 
under 5’s, every Monday, Tuesday 
and Wednesday from 9.30-
11.30am at the McKillop Institute.  

 

• Lochwinnoch Toddlers - Mon-
days and Wednesdays from 9.30 - 
11.30am, McKillop Institute. 

 

• Lochwinnoch Gymnastics 
Club - For primary school-age 
children every Monday, 5-8pm at 
the Annexe.  Phone Coby for de-
tails on: 0772 9051615. 

• Lochwinnoch Writers 
Group—Monday mornings from 
9.30-11.30am in the Library. 

 

• Advice Works - Surgeries BY 
APPOINTMENT ONLY FROM 
MONDAY 29th MARCH - Mon-
days 2-4.30pm at the Library.  * 

 

• Morag’s Keep Fit - Mondays 
and Thursdays from 7pm, in the 
McKillop Institute.  

 

• Lochwinnoch Choral Society.  
Rehearsals on Monday evenings, 
Parish Church/ Hall.  Juniors 7-
7.30pm, Intermediates 7.30-
8.30pm and Seniors from 8pm.  

 

• Club Latino - weekly Merengue, 
Salsa and Mambo classes for 
adults on Monday evenings at 
Lochwinnoch Bowling Club from 
8.30-9.30pm.  Details from Hazel 
on:  07812 023343. 

 

• Lochwinnoch Art Group 
Meet fortnightly on Monday eve-
nings, 7.30pm, McKillop Institute.  

 

• Keep Fit  - Improving With 
Age classes, every Tuesday from 
10am-11am at the Annexe building 
in the Park.  (See separate notice.) 

• Drop-in T Bar - Lochwinnoch 
Elderly Forum.  Every Tuesday 
and Thursday  from 10am-1pm, 
McKillop Inst.  For details, Tel 
Reta: 01505 842054.* 

 

• Baby and Toddler Rhyme-
time - every Tuesday at 2.15pm at 
Lochwinnoch Library.  * 

• Linda Margaret School of 
Dancing -  Tuesdays from 4pm-
8.45pm, McKillop Institute.  For 
details, Tel:  0141 581 9104. 

 

• TaeKwon-Do  Fitness and Self-
defence classes for youths and 
adults.  Tuesdays from 5-6pm, 
McKillop Institute and Thurs-
days from 7pm-8pm at Lochwin-
noch Primary School.   For de-
tails Tel:  01259 210716. 

 

• Lochwinnoch Scottish 
Country Dance Club  Every 
Tuesday, from 7.30-9.30pm, 
McKillop Inst. 

 

• Jogging Buddies  - Wednes-
day evenings.   Meet at McKillop 
Inst. at 6.30pm.  For details, Tel:  
0141 887 1357 or 07947 763704. 

 

• Girls Brigade - 1st Loch-
winnoch Company  Wednesday 
evenings from 6pm-9.15pm at 
the Parish Church Hall for vari-
ous age groups. 

 

• Boys Brigade -  Anchor Boys 
and Junior Sections meet on 
Tuesday nights and Company 
Section on Friday evenings,  
Parish Church Hall.   

 

• Yoga Classes - Wednesday 
evenings:  at 6pm and 7.30pm, 
McKillop Inst.  Yoga, breathing 
practice, intro. to meditation.  
Tel Mary: 01505 842877.  

DogTraining at The Annexe 
(Pre-booking necessary) 

 
  Mondays 9.30am - Advanced/Intermediate 
  Mondays 10.30am - Juvenile/Intermediate 
  Tuesdays  6.30pm - Puppy Course   
  (8 week blocks) 
  Tuesdays  7.30pm - Juvenile/Intermediate 
  Tuesdays  8.30pm - Advanced/Intermediate 
  Thursdays  6.30pm - Puppy Course   
  (8 week blocks) 
  Thursdays  7.30pm  - Juvenile/Intermediate 
  Thursdays  8.30pm  - Advance/Intermediate 

 
Please phone/email for further information, 

to book a place or for information on  
outdoor classes. 

Anne D Moss MSc (CABC), PGCE, MBIPDT 
Liathach Dog Training &  
Behavioural Counselling       

Tel:  01505 842367   
e-mail:   dogtraining@f2s.com   

• Happy Harminis - Fun for pre-
school children on Thursdays 
10am-11am, McKillop Inst.  Tel:  
Frankie :  01505 612248. 

 

• Slinky Strollers - on Thursday 
mornings (details on back page). 

 

• ROAR Lunch Club - every 
Thursday from 11.45am PROMPT 
at the McKillop Institute.  Please 
Note -  ONLY ONE SITTING. 

 

• TaeKwon-Do Little Tiger 
Cubs.   Classes for 3-5 year olds, 
on Thursdays from 4.15pm-5pm 
at McKillop Inst.  Tel:  01259 
210716 for details. 

 

• Calder Drama Club—
Thursdays, from 8pm-10pm 
McKillop Institute. 

 

• Scottish Slimmers - Thursdays, 
7/7.30pm, McKillop Inst.  

 

• Lochwinnoch Pre-School 
Gymnastics ( for children from 
18 mths to 5 yrs).  Fridays, from 
10.15am - 1.45pm at the Annexe.  
Further details from Coby on   
Tel:  0772 9051615. 

THINKING OF LETTING OUT YOUR PROPERTY?   
WHY NOT GIVE US A CALL? 

 
WITH COMPETITIVE RATES AND A FRIENDLY,  

PERSONAL SERVICE, LET AMG LETTING  
TAKE CARE OF EVERYTHING FOR YOU. 

GIVE ANNETTE A CALL ON 01505 843589 



Dates for  
your diaries 

 
 
 

• Sunday 4th April - Pawsitive 
Action Day from 10am - 3pm at 
Muirshiel Regional Park.  * 

 

• Tuesday 6th April -  
Lochwinnoch Community  
Council meeting at 7.3opm in the 
Guild Room, Lochwinnoch Parish 
Church. 

 

• Tuesday 6th April - Monday 
19th April - LOSC Easter Holi-
day Club  (see separate LOSC no-
tice for full details). 

 

• Wednesday 7th April - Easter 
Activity for 5-10 year olds at Loch-
winnoch Library.  Space limited, 
FREE tickets available in advance.  * 

 

• Monday 12th to Friday 16th 
April - Easter Football Camp run 
by St Mirren Community Coaches 
(see Councillor Arthur’s report for 
more details.) 

 

• Thursday 15th April -  
Lochwinnoch Historical Society 
meeting 7.30pm in the Parish 
Church Guild Room. * 

 

• Saturday  17th April —
Councillor Arthur’s Surgery from 
11.30am,  the McKillop Institute. * 

 

• Saturday 17th April - Coffee 
Morning (Arthritis Research UK), 
10am - 12 noon, McKillop Inst.  * 

 

• Wednesday 21st April - Loch-
winnoch SWRI meeting at 7.3opm 
in the McKillop Inst.  *  

 

• Saturday 24th April - Pawsitive 
Action Day from 10am - 3pm at 
RSPB & Castle Semple Centres, 
Lochwinnoch. * 

 

• Sunday 25th April - Beith Arts 
Guild Concert - Gordon Mabbott 
and singers - in Beith Community 
Centre at 2.30pm. *  

 

• Thursday 29th April -  
Lochwinnoch Elderly Forum 
meeting (and AGM) at 1.30pm, 
McKillop Hall (follows the ROAR 
Lunch Club).  * 

 

• Friday 30th April -  Boys  
Brigade Display in the McKillop 
Hall.  See posters for details. 

 

• Friday 30th April - Prize Bingo 
Night, 7.30pm, the Masonic Hall. 

 
*   For further details about these  
events  and activities,  see separate  

notices inside this issue of Chatterbox 

CHATTERBOX 
 
Chatterbox is produced and distributed on 
behalf of Lochwinnoch Community Coun-
cil, with support and financial assistance 
from local sponsors and advertisers.   
 
The Editor welcomes all items for possible 
inclusion but will reserve all rights over 
them.   All views are of individuals.  
The Editor accepts no liability for errors or 
statements and claims made in advertise-
ments. 

• Sunday 9th May - Women’s 10K 
 

• Sunday 9th May - Pawsitive 
Action Day from 11am—3pm at 
Locherwood Park (Car Park on 
B786 Lochwinnoch-Kilmacolm 
Road).  * 

 

• Saturday 15th May - Charity 
Yard Sale at Ailort.  * 

 

• 31st May - Bank Holiday Monday 
Semple Trail Walk.  Departs 
10.30am from Castle Semple Cen-
tre.  (* See Semple Trail notice—
page 5.)  

 

• Saturday 12th June  -  
Lochwinnoch Gala Day and  
the 28th Lochwinnoch Open Race. 

 

• Friday 18th June - “Not the 
Booze Cruise” sets sail again - 
more details soon.  * 

APRIL AT ELLISTON GRILL 
 

EASTER WEEKEND 
3rd and 4th April 

 
WHY NOT BRING THE FAMILY ALONG TO THE ELLISTON GRILL THIS 

EASTER WEEKEND FOR A FUN DAY OUT FROM 12 noon—6pm. 
 2 COURSE LUNCH £12.95 OR 3 COURSES FOR £15.95 

KIDS MENU FROM £3.95 -  INCLUDING CHOCOLATE EGG 
 

ENJOY OUR BOUNCY CASTLE AND OUR ANIMAL CORNER FOR THE KIDS 
(WEATHER PERMITTING) AND ONLY ACCESSIBLE WHEN DINING  

 

QUIZ NIGHT AND DINNER 
Thursday 22nd April 

 

DUE TO POPULAR DEMAND OUR QUIZ NIGHT IS BACK 
3 COURSE MEAL £13.95 

 THEN THE MAIN EVENT, IF YOU HAVE WHAT IT TAKES TO WIN  
OR COME ALONG AND ENJOY GOOD FOOD AND GOOD FUN 

IST PRIZE £50.00 CASH 
2ND PRIZE £30.00 ELLISTON VOUCHERS 

3RD PRIZE BOTTLE OF WINE  
 

For more information, please visit our website at:  
www.ellistongrill.com    or   Tel:  01505 703020. 

 

 
 
 
 
We are now busy organising this 
Year's Gala Day. Just a reminder 
about our Space Theme and we can 
now tell you that we are expecting 
visitors from the outer limits that day !  
 
The forms for stall holders will be 
available during April. There will be 
one or two changes to the booking 
format but you will be pleased to 
know that costs remain the same.  
 
We really need more help with Gala 
Day if we are to continue running this 
every year. Please consider helping, 
even if it is only on the day.  We 
would also love to hear from anyone 
with organisational skills.   Just call 
into Crafts of Calder Gallery, on the 
High Street and leave contact details 
and we will be in touch.  
 
Remember, this is a great community 
event for the community ! 

 

Christine Brown  
(Gala Day Chairperson)  



PARABLE OF THE 
GOOD SHEPHERDS 

 by 
DEREK PARKER 

  
The crumbling ruins of Cockmalaine Cot-
tage high in the hills above the rugged 
Calder Glen (pictured) are often shrouded 
in eerie palls of mist. 
 
Towering gables are stony survivors of 
what was once Renfrewshire's loneliest 
dwelling. Yet once these dilapidated walls 
echoed to the sound of laughter and were 
silent witness to the changing fortunes of 
a humble family who lived there. 
 
These long-dead rustics have vanished 
into the mists of time but memories of 
their presence linger on at the desolate 
cottage which was the scene of their 
earthly sojourns. 
 
Cockmalaine Cottage was accessed by a 
three-mile long track leading from 
Auchenhean on the Ladyland road then 
snaking up past Maich Dam and through 
pine woods on to the crest of the hill. 
 
It was built in 1812 by wealthy James 
Adam, who owned land at Burnfoot, Barr, 
Garpel, Barr Loch and Laigh Hole in 
Lochwinnoch parish. 
 
It was the home of his shepherd, Matthew 
Meikle, along with his wife and six chil-
dren, who lived there until between 1817 
and 1820 when they emigrated to Canada. 
 
The cottage is situated on the summit of 
Lairdside Hill more than 1000 feet above 
sea level. It was regularly buffeted by 
raging winds and driving rains howling 
mournfully across bleak Ladyland Moor. 
 
Frequently wreathed with grey, swirling 
mists, Cockmalaine provided quick access 
to the lonely hills and glens when the 
shepherd tended his flocks.  
 
Working in all weathers from early morn-
ing till late at night, he regularly diced 
with death as he climbed down cliff faces 
and waded into muddy morasses to rescue 
trapped sheep. 
 

Since time immemorial, the shepherd's 
work has been imbued with a sacred aura. 
The tradition dates back thousands of 
years to Biblical times when parables  
featuring sheep and the dedicated shep-
herds who cared for them provided impor-
tant teaching roles in Judaeo-Christianity. 
 

The psalmist, David, and Old Testament 
prophets like Amos were shepherds who 
experienced the Divine Presence as they 
watched over their flocks.  

Their divine messages, gleaned from 
their spiritual sojourns in the hills, still 
inspire millions of people across the 
world today. 
 

It's remarkable to realise that - up until 
the advent of all-terrain motorised vehi-
cles about 30 years ago - Calder Glen 
shepherds like Quintin McKellar of 
Conveth and Archie Robertson of 
Linthills tended their sheep in much the 
same way as the patriarchal pastors of 
the Holy Land. 
 

In my imagination, I still see and hear 
Quintin and Archie trekking the moor-
land hills with their long wooden staffs 
and shouting out commands to their 
sheep dogs.  
 

Matthew Meikle wasn't the only shep-
herd to be associated with the lonely 
dwelling at the summit of Lairdside Hill. 
He and his family were also part 
of a flock - a congregational one whose 
pastor was the Reverend Robert Smith, 
minister of Lochwinnoch Parish Church. 
 

Inducted to the village charge in 1815, 
Mr Smith remained in office for more 
than 50 years. Deeply immersed in the 
lives of his parishioners, he made it his 
mission to visit every household in the 
vast Lochwinnoch parish as quickly as 
possible. 
 

He accomplished the task in less than a 
year. It was an exceptional achievement 
because each visit had to be made on 
foot or horseback at a time when Loch-
winnoch parish extended from the Misty 
Law to its boundaries with Paisley, 
Beith, Neilston, Kilmacolm and Kilbar-
chan parishes. 
 

Mr Smith's visit to the Meikle family is 
well documented. The cottage itself was 
immortalised in a poem printed by John 
Neilson in Paisley in 1814. It's thought 
to have been written by a Lochwinnoch 
poet named Samuel Brown.  

Cockmalaine Cottage was sometimes 
known as Todmoor - the name deriving 
from 'tod', a Scots word for fox. Because 
of its isolation, Mr Smith called it Tod-
moor in the Wildernesss. 
 

As far as is known, the Meikles were the 
only family to live at Cockmalaine. After 
their departure, it became derelict. It was 
replaced by another cottage nearby in 
1871 but it, too, was abandoned within a 
few years because of its isolation. 
 

Today Matthew Meikle and his family are 
buried in Canada thousands of miles away 
from their native land. The Reverend 
Robert Smith is interred in the churchyard 
at the Auld Kirk at Johnshill. 
 

When I worked as a ranger at Muirshiel 
country park, I often visited the old cot-
tage. More usually, I saw its ruins on the 
skyline every day I walked or cycled up 
and down the road to the park. 
 

I always regarded Cockmalaine as more 
than a habitation. I saw it as a place where 
ordinary people just like us were born and 
where they worked, lived, played and died 
at the end of their earthly pilgrimages. 
 

Amidst the crumbling rocks of what was 
once their home, I felt their spectral pres-
ence and sensed their ghostly voices  
whispering the age-old refrain: 
 

     "Pause, stranger, as thou goest by.   
      As you are now, so once was I.  
      As I am now, you one day will be.  
      So walk with God and follow me." 
 

That's the pastoral parable of good shep-
herds down through the ages. It reminds 
each and every one of us to brighten our 
own little corners with kind deeds and 
words while we still have the time to 
make and leave this world a better place 
than we found it. 
 

Derek Parker worked as a countryside 
ranger at Clyde Muirshiel Regional Park 
from 1985 till 1999. 
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Write to:  2014 Mile End Mill, 12 Seedhill Road, Paisley,  PA1 1JS 
Tel:  0141 561 0333.   E-mail:  dalexandermp@talk21.com 

or come to one of my advice surgeries. 

    

L o c h w i n n o c h  r e s i d e n t s  L o c h w i n n o c h  r e s i d e n t s  L o c h w i n n o c h  r e s i d e n t s  L o c h w i n n o c h  r e s i d e n t s  ----        
Can I help?  If so, please don’t Can I help?  If so, please don’t Can I help?  If so, please don’t Can I help?  If so, please don’t     
h e s i t a t e  t o  g e t  i n  t o u c h .h e s i t a t e  t o  g e t  i n  t o u c h .h e s i t a t e  t o  g e t  i n  t o u c h .h e s i t a t e  t o  g e t  i n  t o u c h .    
 
 

Douglas Alexander, Lochwinnoch’s MP 

 
 

 

 
on 

Saturday 15th May 
From 10am—1pm  

at Ailort, Johnshill. 
 

All welcome  
to this charity Yard Sale. 

More next month … 



Baby & Toddler  Baby & Toddler  Baby & Toddler  Baby & Toddler  
Rhyme time Rhyme time Rhyme time Rhyme time     

    
    
    
    
    
    
    

    

At Lochwinnoch LibraryAt Lochwinnoch LibraryAt Lochwinnoch LibraryAt Lochwinnoch Library    
every Tuesday at 2.15pmevery Tuesday at 2.15pmevery Tuesday at 2.15pmevery Tuesday at 2.15pm 

Lochwinnoch Library 

NORMAL LIBRARY 
OPENING HOURS :  

 

Monday, Wednesday and Friday:   
2pm–5pm & 6pm–8pm 

Tuesday and Saturday:   10am–1pm  
and 2pm–5pm 

Closed Thursday. 
Tel:  01505 842305 

Renew and Reserve 
at  

www.renfrewshwire.gov.uk/libraries 
 
 

Library members can view, renew 
and reserve their library loans 
online.  All you need to get started is 
your library membership number 
and a password.    If you don’t have a 
password just ask at any library. 

ADVICE WORKS 
at Lochwinnoch Library 
every Monday 2pm – 4.30pm 

 
IMPORTANT NOTICE 

 
With effect from Monday 29th 
March, the Advice Works Surgery 
will operate on an Appointment Only 
basis.  To make an appointment, 
please contact Tel:  01505 382328 in 
advance. 
 

Advisors can provide advice about 
entitlement to benefits, help fill in 
claim forms, advise on welfare bene-
fits, money problems, provide expert 
advice on a wide range of debt re-
lated topics, eg. Credit Card , Mort-
gage arrears, Council Tax,  etc ………. 
 

THE SERVICE IS FREE, CON-
FIDENTIAL AND OPEN TO ALL 

RESIDENTS OF RENFREWSHIRE. 

Katie Flynn : Heading home 
Claudia Muldoon and her younger sister, 
Jenny, live with their parents and their 
gran in her house in Blodwen Street. 
Both parents have good jobs and the 
family assume they are settled for life, 
but then Grandpa Muldoon has a seizure 
and begs his son to return to Ireland and 
the family croft. The Muldoons leave 
and the Depression is beginning to bite. 
In Ireland however, the Muldoons flour-
ish and the girls love the freedom of 
their new life, though as they grow up, 
disadvantages become clear. Claudia has 
to find work, so both sisters return to 
Liverpool and to their old pal Danny, 
But both girls' lives take an unexpected 
turn when Danny's friend, the flamboy-
ant and successful Rob Dingle, returns 
from America… 
 
Coming soon - 
Harlan Coben : Caught 
James Patterson:  Private 
Kathy Reichs : Code 
Donna Leon: A Question of Belief 

FREE Computing Class 
for Complete Beginners 

Would you, or someone you know, 
like to learn to email and surf the 

Internet?  Classes are held  
at Lochwinnoch Library on: 

Fridays from 9.30am – 11am 
For details Tel:  01505 842305 

New books for April 
 

Linwood Barclay : Never look away 
David Harwood, a reporter in Promise 
Falls, New York, is stressed out. The 
newspaper he works for is outsourcing 
jobs to India, he can't get a solid lead on 
the corrupt for-profit prison moving to 
town, and his wife, Jan, is struggling with 
a bout of depression. As a much-needed 
break, David and Jan decide to take their 
four-year-old son, Ethan, to a local amuse-
ment park for a day of ice cream, rol-
lercoasters, and carefree fun. But revelry 
is quickly replaced by panic when, within 
an hour of arriving at the park, Ethan goes 
missing. Though he is soon found, panic 
escalates to full-blown terror when Jan 
suddenly disappears.  There follows a 
tangle of lies and deception that become 
more complicated at every turn…. 
 
Alexander McCall Smith : Double 
Comfort Safari Club 
When the two ladies of the No. 1 Ladies' 
Detective Agency arrive at the Okavango 
Delta, their eyes are opened, as if for the 
first time, to the natural beauty of their 
homeland.  But they can't help being 
drawn into a world filled with other wild-
life: rival safari operators, discontented 
guides, grumpy hippopotami. On top of 
that, the date has still not been set for 
Mma Makutsi and Phuti Radiphuti's wed-
ding, and it's safe to say that Mma Ma-
kutsi is beginning to grow a bit impatient. 
And to top it all off, the impossible has 
happened: one of Mr. J.L.B. Matekoni's 
apprentices has gotten married. . . . Of 
course none of this defeats the indomita-
ble Precious Ramotswe. Good sense, 
kindness, and copious quantities of red 
bush tea carry the day. As they always do. 
 
Robert Crais : First Rule 
Frank Meyer had the American dream - 
until the day a professional crew invaded 
his home and murdered everyone inside. 
The only thing out of the ordinary about 
Meyer was that - before the family and the 
business and the normal life - a younger 
Frank Meyer had worked as a professional 
mercenary, with a man named Joe Pike. 
The police think Meyer was hiding some-
thing very bad, but Pike does not. With 
the help of Cole, he sets out on a hunt of 
his own - an investigation that quickly 
entangles them both in a web of ancient 
grudges, blood ties, blackmail, vengeance, 
double crosses, and cut-throat criminality, 
and at the heart of it, an act so terrible 
even Pike and Cole have no way to meas-
ure it. Sometimes, the past is never dead.  

Easter Activity@ 
Lochwinnoch Library 

 
Suitable for 5-10 year olds 

Wednesday 7th April  
2.30pm - 3.30 pm 

As space is limited, FREE tickets 
available in advance. 

EASTER HOLIDAY 
 

The Library will be closed on 
Friday 2nd April 

Saturday 3rd April 
and 

Monday 5th April 
 

(see notice at the foot of this  
column for our NORMAL HOURS) 



MASONIC CLUB  
Prize Bingo Night  

Friday 30th April 
7.30pm in the Masonic Hall 

All Welcome. 

OMAR’S  
EXHIBITION 

 
If you didn’t get along to Omar 
Bhatia’s Exhibition in Lochwinnoch 
Library in November 2009, here’s 
another chance to see local man, 
Omar, and his award-winning work.   
 
The RSA New Contemporaries exhibition 
presents Scotland’s finest new artists and 
architects and opens to the public from 
Saturday 3rd April to Wednesday 
21st April at the Royal Scottish Acad-
emy in Edinburgh (more details below).   
It is quite an achievement to be chosen to 
be an RSA New Contemporary, so Omar 
has done well.   
 
RSA New Contemporaries is a curated 
annual exhibition which focuses on the 
finest emerging artists & architects in 
Scotland. Now in its second year, this 
exciting show has evolved out of the long 
standing and much anticipated RSA An-
nual Student Exhibition which was first 
held at the RSA in 1976 and marks our 
commitment to presenting and supporting 
the best contemporary art in Scotland.   
 
It features nearly 60 graduates selected 
from the 2009 Degree shows by a team of 
RSA Members, led by Joyce Cairns RSA, 
and representatives of the 6 schools of 

Antiques, Curios and Crafts 
A dynamic selection of oils, watercolours and  

limited edition prints. 
Bespoke crafts by local artisans, vintage and  

contemporary jewellery. 
Well worth discovering for yourself. 

 

The Barn on the Farm, open 10am till late every day. 
Contact Greta Logan on Tel:  01505 683338  Mob:  07786 720586 
e-mail:  greta@thestirrupcup.co.uk        www.thestirrupcup.co.uk 

West Bankside Farm, Geirston Rd, Kilbirnie,  KA25 7LQ 
 

Just opposite the Golf Course on the Largs Rd. 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Easter Holiday Club 2010 
 

Open Tuesday 6th April 
right through to Monday 19th April 

from 7.45am - 6pm 
Voucher system in place = 5 full days 

for £90 
or  1 full day for £22 
or 1 half day for £11 

 
Wide range of activities including 4 
trips, pampering days, football days, 
mini Lochwinnoch and much more. 
 

Art Show/Open Night 
Thursday 1st April  

from 7-8.30 pm 
McKillop Institute 

Family night - all welcome. 
 
 

Karaoke Fundraiser 
for L.O.S.C. 

Friday 30th April 
from 8pm - midnight 

At the Indoor 5-aside Football 
Lounge, Lochwinnoch. 

£5 per ticket 
Raffle prizes and buffet available. 

 
For more details, 

Tel:  0775 780 1042. 

Architecture and 5 main colleges of art in 
Scotland in Edinburgh, Glasgow, Dundee, 
Aberdeen and Elgin (Moray College of 
Art). 
 

The revamped exhibition held in all 12 of 
the magnificent RSA Galleries gives each 
artist the opportunity to showcase a selec-
tion of new work, providing a more com-
prehensive representation of their practise. 
Works will include painting, sculpture, 
film making, photography, printmaking, 
architecture and installation.  (Below is a 
taster of some of the work Omar will be 
exhibiting.) 
“We envisage that the development of this 
exhibition will be one of the most impor-
tant initiatives for emerging artists in Scot-
land each year, enabling a ‘first exhibition’ 
opportunity for some 60+ emergent artists 
annually. The exhibition will be an unique 
opportunity to see the best of Scotland’s 
emerging talent under one roof” said Colin 
Greenslade, RSA Programme Director. 
 

The exhibition will be accompanied by a 
full colour publication.  Many works will 
be available for purchase. The RSA is part 
of the Own Art scheme, offering interest-
free credit for people to buy contemporary 
art and craft. For further details visit 
www.scottisharts.org 
Opening Times:  Mon. to Sat. 10am-5pm 
Sunday 12 - 5pm. 
Admission £ t.b.c. 
RSA Upper & Lower Galleries,  
The Royal Scottish Academy,  
The Mound, Edinburgh, EH2 2EL 



OTHER TCT NEWS 
 
The Yorkhill Unit is going fantastically well.  The 
positive feedback is continuing and the young  
people are loving their new space. 
 
Some of you may already be aware that, in the  
middle of last month, we launched our East of Scot-
land appeal with Radio One DJ Edith Bowman.   
 
It was a very successful night and we received a lot 
of press and coverage to highlight our £1.6 million 
appeal to build two new units in Edinburgh. 
 
Date for your diary—don’t forget, the boat is 
booked, tickets will be available soon for the ‘Not 
the Booze Cruise, which will set sail once more on 
Friday 18th June.  More details later. 
 
John Delaney 

BARRMILL  
COMMUNITY  

ASSOCIATION 
 

Greenhills W.R.I are holding a  
Spring Whist Drive on  

Wednesday 7th April   
at 7.30pm  

in Barrmill Community  
Centre, Barrmill. 

 

Those wishing to book a table should 
contact Jean on Tel:  01505 502521 - 

or just come along individually. 
    

All welcome.  

JUMPIN’ JACK FLASH 
 
A young man called Jonathan Danks, who was the best friend of 
John Delaney’s son, Andrew, recently did a sponsored parachute 
jump - absolutely starkers (apart from crash helmet and harness) - to 
raise funds for TCT.   We’ve covered up his modesty as this is a 
family newspaper and our friends from Strathclyde Police may be 
reading the opposite page !    
 

Anyway, what a winter (of all winters!) to choose to brave the 
weather and bare all.  Here’s what Jonny had to say for himself. 
 
Hello, 
Just thought I'd update you on how the naked jump went!  It 
was freezing cold, there was still snow on the hills. On the way 
up to 5,000 feet we decided to bite the bullet and continue to 
10,000ft! giving me 42 seconds of freefall at something like -15 
degrees. It wasn't as painful as I thought it would be, more like 
jumping into an icy lake. The upshot of the freefall being so cold 
was that the 3 minute parachute ride was relatively cosy!  
 
I raised well above my £300 pound target, £917.09! plus gift 

aid that makes £1,162.  The University of Strathclyde Sky-
diving Club's Charichute event went swimmingly.   Almost 50 

students jumped for the first time, raising £10,500 for vari-
ous charities. 
 

Thanks very much to everyone involved for their help.  I've in-
cluded a photo and here’s a link to a webpage with footage of 

the jump itself (about 6.00 minutes in) -   
http://www.strathclydeskydiving.co.uk/ 

Regards 
Jonny  

 
(Well done Jonny.   Rumour has it that John Delaney, in another moment 
of weakness, has agreed to do a parachute jump later this year.  John in-
sists that it most certainly will not be naked and he’s planning to have sev-
eral mattresses strapped to his body!   
Don’t forget to tell us when and where you’ll be jumping John.  Ed.) 

TEENAGE CANCER TRUST NEWS - with a difference ! 



USEFUL  
CONTACT NUMBERS 

 

  Strathclyde Police –0141 532 5900 
  Johnstone Police  –01505 404000 
  Johnstone Community Safety  
  Office – 01505 404023 
  Trading Standards  0141 840 3184 
  Care and Repair – 0141 812 4111 
  Renfrewshire Council  -  
  Tel:  0141 842 5000 
  Anti-social Behaviour Investigation 
  Team (ASIST) - 0141 840 2163 
  Victim Support – 0141 887 0328 
  Nuisance Support & Advice 
  Helpline – 0800 169 1283 
  Crimestoppers – 0800 555 111 

The Strathclyde Police website  
contains information on all of the 
local Community Policing Teams.  
Check out our website.  
 
www. strathclyde.police.uk 

for contact details of officers  
in your local Policing Team.     

You can also  
e-mail us from this website. 

 
 
 
 
 
 

ST VINCENT’S  
HOSPICE 

 
KILBARCHAN SINGERS 

Kilbarchan Singers held a wonderful night 
of  music recently in aid of St Vincent’s 
Hospice. The “Around the World in 80 
Minutes” spectacular was a great success 
with everyone who attended having a 
great time. 
 

A big thank you to the Kilbarchan Singers 
for holding this event for St Vincent’s 
Hospice and raising a wonderful 
£588.97!    Thanks to everyone who 
purchased a ticket and supported the Sing-
ers and the Hospice.  
 

HOME BOXES  
If anyone is interested in taking one of the 
St Vincent’s Hospice Home Boxes, please 
call in to the Hospice or visit your nearest 
St Vincent’s Charity Shop. 
 
 

FORTHCOMING EVENTS  
Sunday 18th April -  

Chris Hoy Edinburgh 1/2 Marathon 
Sunday 9th May -  

Glasgow Ladies 10K  
Saturday 15th May -  

Summer Fete, Houston Square, Johnstone 
Sunday 23rd May -  
Edinburgh Marathon 
Saturday 5th June -  

Wheels ‘n’ Heels annual sponsored 
walk/cycle round Millport. 

Saturday 19th June -  
Annual Ball at the Radisson Blu  

Hotel, Glasgow. 
Sunday 20th June -  
Glasgow Mens 10K 

Saturday 21st August -  
Slide the Clyde sponsored event. 

 
If anyone would like to raise funds for St 
Vincent’s Hospice please contact us.  
 
Use the links below to keep up-to-date 

with hospice events. 
 

www.bebo.com/StVincentsHospice 
www.facebook.com/profile.php?id= 

124230589015, and 
http://twitter.com/StVincentsHosp 

or 
Contact:  Ashley Moran and 

Lorraine Valentine on  
Tel:  01505 705635 or  e-mail:   

ashley.moran@svh.co.uk 

Scam Alert from Lothian & Borders Police  
  
Several reports of the following have been received happening in Clackmannanshire in 
Central Scotland, Fife area and Hillend, Edinburgh.  
 
A well-dressed individual approaches looking for help.  The male is often driving a 
Mercedes and contact is made in either car parks or service areas. The story given is that 
the man has lost his wallet or has had his credit cards/money stolen. He claims to be in 
desperate need of petrol and asks if you could lend/give him some money. In return he 
removes a gold chain or bracelet and a couple of rings which he gives you as a token of 
his thanks.   He then offers to sell the rest of his rings/jewellery to obtain a little more 
cash.     Be warned that the items presented are not gold!  
 
Police request that any similar incidents should be reported as soon as possible.  
As always, if you do feel under immediate threat, call 999 immediately. 
 

Source:  Association of Scottish Neighbourhood Watches   Charity:  SC036510  

News 
 

Now Spring has sprung our thoughts are turn-
ing to warm, balmy evenings and training our 
dogs in shirt sleeves (lol).  Whilst basic man-
agement / training classes continue at Loch-
winnoch Annexe we will be adding addi-
tional classes to our outdoor repertoire after 
Easter.   
 

Outdoor classes include Agility, basic Gundog and Nosework (tracking and 
searching).  So, if you want to challenge yourself and your dog a bit further, 
please don’t hesitate to get in touch.  Dogs have an inbuilt work ethic and relish 
mental challenges – not only is this fun for both of you, it also strengthens the 
human-dog bond and results in a happy (but tired) dog! 
 

One-to-One training and Behavioural Counselling (under veterinary referral) 
continue as normal as do our, very necessary, rehabilitation groups.  Finally we 
are gearing up for the Summer fetes and next dose of Kennel Club Good Citizen  
Dog Scheme assessments. 
 

Please call or email Anne on 01505 842367 / dogtraining@f2s.com 
for further information / to discuss your requirements. 

 

Anne D. Moss MSc (CABC), PGCE, MBIPDT (Adv) 
Liathach Dog Training & Behavioural Counselling 

 

Teaching you to train your dog. 



Keep up to date with 
news and events at 

RSPB Lochwinnoch. 
 
Wildlife viewing all year round, 
nature trails and hides open at all 
times, Visitor Centre open from 
10am-5pm daily, Bird Feeding 
Station and Treetop Tower, 
drinks, snacks and a superb 
RSPB Shop.  Daily activities for 
families, guided walks through-
out the year, school holiday ac-
tivities, try our monthly ‘Wildlife 
Challenge’.    An ideal day out for 
everyone. 

 
For bookings and information,  

Tel:  01505 842663 
 

or e-mail us at:  
lochwinnoch@rspb.org.uk  

or visit:   
www.rspb.org.uk/scotland 

 
Find us on Facebook:   
www.facebook.com 

 

Search ‘RSPB Lochwinnoch’, click on 
us and receive regular updates. 

 
Follow us on Twitter at: 

http://twitter.com/RSPBLochwinnoch 
 
Subscribe to the RSPB Lochwinnoch 

Blog! 
 

For weekly updates, visit:   
 

http://www.rspb.org.uk/
community/blogs/lochwinnoch/

default.aspx   
 

and subscribe using the RSS link.  

RSPB Lochwinnoch 
 
Hello all! 
 
It’s been a very interesting winter for 
us here at the reserve, with some great 
wildlife highlights. At it’s peak, the 
ice measured 16 inches thick on Castle 
Semple Loch, and many of you may 
have been along there to either watch 
or take part in some of the winter ac-
tivities going on, such as ice skating, 
ice hockey, curling and cycling (!). 
 
For wildlife, this was a very hard win-
ter. Many species may have suffered, 
you may already have seen reports in 
the papers about kingfishers, who are 
well known to be one of the species 
who suffer in extreme cold weather 
due to their reliance on one food 
source, which becomes inaccessible 
during frozen conditions. The Big 
Garden Birdwatch will be a good indi-
cator of what species have been af-
fected, as will our breeding bird sur-
veys. 
 

However, we have also had some un-
usual and interesting sightings at the 
reserve over the winter. Several sight-
ings of yellowhammer at the feeding 
station, the first on the reserve since 
2001, excellent views of water rail and 
jack snipe along the Lade Burn, with 
some excellent photos take by Zul on 
Christmas Day. And the most recent 
excitement was a drake smew that 
remained on the reserve for over a 
month (still here at time of writing) 
during February & March. The last 
smew was 2006 (redhead) and the last 
drake was 2005.  The bird was quite 
often seen happily displaying to the 
goldeneye on the Aird Meadow. 
 
The Young Volunteers Group have 
been busy. They planned and ran our 
Festive Fun event and raised over 
£150. They came along to The Wave 
climate change march in Glasgow and, 
in the next few months, will be helping 
out at Baron’s Haugh Reserve and dur-
ing Love Nature week, raising funds 
for the RSPB on Sauchiehall Street. 
  
There are big plans afoot for the Re-
serve as we enter the first stage of the 
Lochwinnoch Habitat Restoration pro-
ject.   We have applied for funding to 
significantly improve the reserve for 

wildlife, including bringing water 
closer to the visitor centre, improv-
ing the Reserve boundaries and rec-
reating a more natural water course. 
For more information about this, 
contact the Reserve and speak to 
Paula or Zul. 
 
We have lots planned for the spring 
and summer in our events pro-
gramme as well, including some in-
teresting guided walks, family ac-
tivities, art workshops and fundrais-
ing events. We hope to see you at 
some of them and enjoy the seasons 
ahead! 

Paula Baker 

 
 
 
 
 
 

The Greenock Cut. 
New access, new  

facilities, new name 
 
A multi agency £1 million partnership 
project for the Greenock Cut results in 
the restoration of this Scheduled An-
cient Monument and in the provision 
of an iconic recreational asset for both 
residents and visitors. 
 
The completion of this project, which 
included £685,000 of Heritage Lottery 
funding has seen the historic canal 
system restored, new access with path-
ways and bridges repaired and up-
graded to be more wheelchair friendly 
and the whole route made more acces-
sible to nearby urban communities. 
 
New in the Visitor Centre is an exhibi-
tion that explains how Scots engineer 
Robert Thom designed and built the 
aqueduct in the 1820’s to provide 
power for the industries and mills in 
Greenock.  Even then people would 
walk along ‘The Cut’ for fresh air and 
exercise. 
  
Councillor Arthur, Chair of the Clyde 
Muirshiel Park Authority said -  
 

       “It has been more than a decade 
since this project was visualised and 
this multi-agency partnership devel-
oped.  All partners must be thanked 
for their support, confidence and en-
thusiasm for this project.  Our princi-
pal thanks go to Heritage Lottery 
Fund as the main financial supporter 
and to Inverclyde Council for embrac-
ing and delivering the project, on the 
ground, once the financial package 
had been completed. 
 

      Whilst it is correct and important 
to recognise achievements to date, I 
would also like to look to the future 
and the opportunities the Greenock 
Cut Project has delivered to us.  Not 
only have we secured an important 
part of the industrial heritage of  
Inverclyde but we are telling the story 
of its impacts on the economic vitality 
and public health of Inverclyde in an  



VISITOR CENTRES 
SUMMER OPENING HOURS 

 

RSPB Reserve  The Reserve is open 
at all times.  Visitor Centre open daily, 
10am-5pm.   Tel: 01505 842663. 
 
Castle Semple Centre  Open daily 
from 10am - 5pm from April to Octo-
ber 2010.  Tel: 01505 842882. 
 
Greenock Cut Centre   Open daily 
from 11am-4pm from April to Octo-
ber 2010.  Tel: 01475 521458 
 
Muirshiel Centre  Open daily from 
11am-4pm from April to October ‘10.  
Tel: 01505 842803 

Clyde Muirshiel  
April Update  

 

Lochwinnoch  
Farmers Market 

It was a lovely sunny but cold day for 
the Spring Market at Castle Semple 
on Sunday 7th of March.  Thanks go 
to Kilbarchan Pipe Band for provid-
ing the entertainment, all the stall 
holders for providing a great range 
of produce, especially given all the 
snow the week before, and to your-
selves for coming to support them, 
buying local seasonal produce and 
supporting Fairtrade Fortnight.   
Future Lochwinnoch Market dates 
are first Sunday of June, September  
and December that’s 6th June, 5th 
September and 5th December  2010, 
11am until 14.30hrs.   Mark them in 
your diary NOW! 
 
LEADER  
The Regional Park has been awarded 
funding to help support staff time for 
project development work on the 
Semple Trail (SRANI) and the provi-
sion of specialist high quality cam-
eras for a Wildlife on Screen project 
starting on the 15 May and based at 
Muirshiel Country Park. 
 
Calling all Cyclists  
We are gathering information on 
where and how often people cycle 
within the Regional Park and what 
developments you would like to see 
in the future.  What ever type of cy-
cling you do or don’t do (!), on road, 
off road, on your own, with your 
family we’d like to hear from you.  
Please get in contact preferably by 
email to -
fiona.carswell@clydemuirshiel.co.uk
Later in the year there will be other 
consultations and surveys to inform 
the Park’s cycling initiative.  Cur-
rently we are trying to establish a 
baseline of activity and need. 

Exhibition.  We have also provided a 
fine path with wonderful views arch-
ing round from Ailsa Craig, over the 
Clyde Islands, Jura and Argyll right 
round to Ben Lomond.” 
 
Charlie Woodward, Clyde Muirshiel 
Regional Park Manager said -  
 
      “It’s fantastic to be celebrating the 
completion of this phase of the pro-
ject, we have created this recreational 
asset for both residents and visitors - 
it is a walk that will contribute to a 
healthy lifestyle, physical and mental 
well-being for its many visitors.  It is 
an Inverclyde Core Path and indeed 
one of the Top 50 Walks in Scotland.   
 
       We have also created a commu-
nity asset.  This may be slightly less 
obvious but is just as important.  We 
now have a facility for community op-
portunities like volunteer pro-
grammes, skills training and employ-
ment schemes.  For example, we are 
already working with the council’s 
“Future Jobs Fund” programme and 
we see lots more opportunities for 
partnership.  The Park Authority also 
sees future opportunities for the Cut in 
renewable energy, habitat creation 
and links to the Kelly Cut.  We may 
only be celebrating the Greenock Cut 
Phase 1 Project! 
 
Councillor Arthur continued - 
 

       “I would like to make the formal 
announcement of a name change for 
this centre we are now standing in, 
with its fine new exhibition of the 
Greenock Cut.  In recognition of the 
completion of the project and the key 
role that this visitor centre plays at the 
head of the Cut, we have after public 
consultation decided to re-name the 
centre as the Greenock Cut Visitor 
Centre.   
 
Some new signage is already in place 
and more will be replaced in the com-
ing months as part of the Park’s ongo-
ing improvement and maintenance 
programme.” 
 
Regional Park staff have been busy 
since the snow eventually cleared get-
ting ready for this opening ceremony 
and the start of the summer season and 
look forward to welcoming locals and 
visitors alike in the coming months. 

 

Becky Mason Coaching and 
Presentation Visit  

Becky is the daughter of Bill Mason, 
world renowned open canoeist. Becky 
and her husband are over from Can-
ada and on tour;  Lochwinnoch is their 
only Scottish destination.  Becky will 
be coaching on Castle Semple Loch on 
Tuesday 20th and Thursday 22nd 
April 2010 and giving an illustrated 
presentation in Castle Semple Centre 
on Tuesday 20th and Thursday 22nd 
April at 7pm.  More information can 
be found at http://www.redcanoes.ca/
becky/canoe/tourlocate.html 
 
Summer Season 
As this went to press there were still 
places on the junior kayaking and sail-
ing courses and the Multi Activity 
week at Castle Semple Centre.    
At Muirshiel, staff could still be tidy-
ing up after all the snow but are get-
ting ready to welcome visitors along 
the trails, on to Windy Hill or out over 
the moors.  All being well there will be 
wildlife to watch on screen in the Visi-
tor Centre in May – we will keep you 
posted on progress.   



For  All  Your  Garage  Door  Needs 
Garage Doors   .   Remote Control Openers 

Installation   .   Repairs   .   Spares 
 

   FREE ESTIMATES               0141 950 1423 GLASGOW 
  FREE SURVEYS         01505 842176 AYRSHIRE 
FREE INSURANCE REPORTS      01786 820130 STIRLING 

 

The Cross, Lochwinnoch PA12 4DB 
(10 mins from Glasgow Airport on A737) 

ESTABLISHED 1989ESTABLISHED 1989ESTABLISHED 1989ESTABLISHED 1989    
21 YEARS IN BUSINESS AND THE RECOMMENDATIONS GO ON AND ON … 21 YEARS IN BUSINESS AND THE RECOMMENDATIONS GO ON AND ON … 21 YEARS IN BUSINESS AND THE RECOMMENDATIONS GO ON AND ON … 21 YEARS IN BUSINESS AND THE RECOMMENDATIONS GO ON AND ON …     

UPVC WINDOWS AND DOORSUPVC WINDOWS AND DOORSUPVC WINDOWS AND DOORSUPVC WINDOWS AND DOORS    
MAINTENANCE FREE UPVC MAINTENANCE FREE UPVC MAINTENANCE FREE UPVC MAINTENANCE FREE UPVC     

ROOFLINE AND FULL ROOFLINE AND FULL ROOFLINE AND FULL ROOFLINE AND FULL     
WINDOW REPAIR SERVICEWINDOW REPAIR SERVICEWINDOW REPAIR SERVICEWINDOW REPAIR SERVICE    

    

HINGES, LOCKS AND MISTED HINGES, LOCKS AND MISTED HINGES, LOCKS AND MISTED HINGES, LOCKS AND MISTED     
AND BROKEN GLASS REPLACED.AND BROKEN GLASS REPLACED.AND BROKEN GLASS REPLACED.AND BROKEN GLASS REPLACED.    

OUR PRODUCTS ARE INSTALLED OUR PRODUCTS ARE INSTALLED OUR PRODUCTS ARE INSTALLED OUR PRODUCTS ARE INSTALLED     
IN OVER ONE HUNDRED IN OVER ONE HUNDRED IN OVER ONE HUNDRED IN OVER ONE HUNDRED     

LOCHWINNOCH HOUSEHOLDS.LOCHWINNOCH HOUSEHOLDS.LOCHWINNOCH HOUSEHOLDS.LOCHWINNOCH HOUSEHOLDS.    
    

Contact Contact Contact Contact ----    PETER McGARVEYPETER McGARVEYPETER McGARVEYPETER McGARVEY    
Tel:  01505 614654Tel:  01505 614654Tel:  01505 614654Tel:  01505 614654    

UPVC DOORS FITTED FROM £430 

What’s On at RSPB, 
Muirshiel, Greenock 
Cut & Castle Semple 

Visitor Centres 
 
• Monday mornings - Loch- 

winnoch Community Walks -  (ex. 
Public Holidays).  Meet at 
10.30am at The Cross. 

• Thursday mornings - Slinky 
Strollers walks (for parents & 
pushchairs) - meet at 10.30am at 
Castle Semple Centre. 

• Saturday 3rd April - Young 
Volunteers Group  11am - 4pm at 
the RSPB Centre.  For 12—18 year 
olds, booking essential as spaces 
are limited.  Tel:  01505 842663. 

• Saturday 3rd April to Mon-
day 5th April - Easter Bunny 
Hunt gather clues to win prizes 
and a Giant Egg.  From 10am-3pm 
(allow 1 hour), Castle Semple Ctre. 

• Sunday 4th April - Pawsitive 
Action Day from 10am - 3pm at 
Muirshiel Regional Park. 

• Monday 5th April - A quacking 
good Easter.  Wildlife-themed 
Easter activities for children from 
11am-3pm at the RSPB Centre.   

• Monday 5th to Friday 9th 
April - Multi Activity Week at 
Castle Semple Centre.  Mornings 
for 8-11 year olds, Afternoons for 
12-15 year olds.  Advance booking 
essential : 01505 842 882 Ext 20. 

• Wednesday 7th April - 
Auchengree Adventure with Feel-
ing Fitter Folk.  Meet at Dalry 
Railway Station at 1.3opm.  More 
details—phone Senga on:  0141 
842 3000. 

• Friday 9th April and Friday 
16th April - Lochwinnoch Easter 
Holiday Club at the RSPB Centre, 
Lochwinnoch.  For more details, 
Tel:  01505 842663. 

• Saturday 10th and Sunday 
11th April - Inverclyde Access 
Festival at Cardwell Garden Cen-
tre, Gourock from 10am - 4pm. 

• Monday 12th to Friday 16th 
April - Wild Adventure Week 
for 8 to 15 year olds at Castle 
Semple Centre from 8.30am to 
5pm.   Advance booking essen-
tial:  01505 842 882, Ext 20. 

•  Tuesday 13th April - Scaven-
ger Hunt during the Easter 
break  on the Reserve with the 
RSPB team from 12 noon—2pm 
and try to win a prize ! 

• Saturday 17th and Sunday 
18th April - National Radio 
Boat Championships—all week-
end at Castle Semple Centre. 

• Saturday 17th and Sunday 
18th April - Green Wood 
Working from 2-4pm at Muir-
shiel Centre. 

• Sunday 18th April - Wildlife 
Wander:  The History of Loch-
winnoch with guest guide and 
local historian, Derek Parker, 
10am—12 noon,  RSPB Centre. 

• Sunday 18th April - Help the 
Rangers Spring clean Lunder-
ston Bay beach from 1pm, as 
part of National Spring Clean 
month. 

• Sunday 18th April - Spring at 
Speirs.  Join the Rangers and 
Friends of Speirs for a look at 
the bio-diversity of the area.  
Meet at Speirs School Gates, 
Barrmill Road, Beith at 2pm 
(allow 1.5 hrs). 

• Saturday 24th April - Pawsitive 
Action Day from 10am - 3pm at 
RSPB & Castle Semple Centres, 
Lochwinnoch. 

• Saturday 24th April - Plant 
sale,  teas, coffees and homebak-
ing available - all at the RSPB 
Centre from 10am—2pm. 

• Sunday 25th April - Active!  
Archaeology:  where and what did 
the Romans do?  From 1pm, 
Greenock Cut Centre. 

• Saturday 1st May - Young Vol-
unteers Group  for 12-18 year olds 
at the RSPB Centre from 11am -
4pm.  Spaces are limited, booking 
essential. Tel: 01505 842663. 

• Sunday 2nd May—
Lochwinnoch Dawn Chorus.  Join 
the RSPB team on International 
Dawn Chorus Day from 4.30am—
6am at the RSPB Reserve.  Cost £5 
to include breakfast roll and tea/
coffee. 

• Sunday 9th May - Pawsitive 
Action Day from 11am—3pm at 
Locherwood Park.  (Car Park on 
B786 Lochwinnoch-Kilmacolm Rd). 

• Bank Holiday Monday 31st 
May - Semple Trail Walk.  De-
parts 10.30am from Castle Semple  
Centre.  (see Semple Trail notice 
inside,  for full details.)  

See inside back page  
for further Visitor Centre news 
and Summer Opening Hours.   


